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Minutes of Regular Town of Fremont Meeting

May 19, 2020
The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen/Alderwomen for the Town of Fremont, NC was held at 6:30 p.m. on May 19, 2020.  Present were: 

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
Beatrice Jones, Alderwoman
Keith L. Spivey, Alderman

Ricky Mozingo, Alderman

Joyce M. Artis, Mayor Pro-tem
Leroy Ruffin, Alderman

Annie Lewis, Alderwoman
Also in attendance were Town Administrator Barbara Aycock, Town Clerk Shannon Daly, Accounting Clerk Cindy Rhodes, and Public Works Director Tim Howell.
Quorum Present: Yes

Call to Order

Mayor Flowers called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  
Alderman Spivey gave the invocation.
Alderwoman Lewis led all in attendance in the pledge of allegiance.

Approval of Agenda

Mayor Flowers asked to amend the agenda to add personnel under closed session and to move closed session to follow the speaker, Mrs. Daniels. He asked for a motion to approve the amended agenda. Alderwoman Lewis made a motion to approve the agenda. Alderman Mozingo seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously. 
Oath to New Board Member for District 2

Mayor Flowers stated that Mr. Spivey will be sworn in as District 2 Alderman by Mrs. Rena M. Spivey.  Mr. Spivey took the oath and then introduced his wife of 35 years and his daughter. He thanked the board for voting for him and said that he will do what is best for the town. The board and staff welcomed Mr. Spivey.
Public Hearing
Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for Public Hearing. 

Mayor Flowers stated that the purpose of the hearing is for the Fremont Board of Alderman/Alderwomen to approve the re-zoning of property located at 501 Wilson Street from R-10 to Highway Business and property located at the intersection of Interstate 795 and Highway 222 from Highway Business to R-10 with a conditional use for a school.

There were no comments and Mayor Flowers closed the Public Hearing.

Public Comments
Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for Public Comments.

Mr. Durwood Daniels lives at 102 E. South Street. Mr. Daniels handed the Mayor a letter which stated the issues he was still having concerning the property at 303 S. Sycamore Street. This property is behind Mr. Daniels property and is owned by Mr. Danny Wooten. Mr. Daniels gave an account of the history of events pertaining to the issues he was having with Mr. Wooten. There was some discussion and Mayor Flowers said that he would give the information to the proper person.
Approval of Minutes

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes for April 21, 2020 Regular Board Meeting and minutes for May 5, 2020 Special Called Meeting. Alderman Mozingo made a motion to pass both sets of minutes. Alderwoman Lewis seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Speaker
Mayor Flowers introduced Kimberly Daniels, who works for the USDA. Mrs. Daniels gave the information concerning the USDA Grant/Loan for two fire trucks. She stated that the total price is $635,600. The loan is $285,000, the grant is $349,500, and the closing costs is $1,100. She said that the interest rate is lower than she has ever seen which is 2 3/8%, the term of the loan is 20 years and the payment is $18,069 per year. She said the payment will not start until after we receive the trucks. Fire Chief Brooks said it would take 240 days to get the trucks.  There was some discussion about how COVID-19 may affect our economy, the two older fire trucks that would be sold for approximately $50,000, and the benefits of purchasing the two new fire trucks. Mrs. Daniels stated that since the fire department is already paying $18,000 per year, and that loan will be paid off before the new loan starts, she felt comfortable with this new loan. Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the USDA Grant/Loan for two fire trucks. Alderman Mozingo made a motion to approve the USDA Grant/Loan for two fire trucks. Alderman Spivey seconded the motion with the condition that the funds from the sale of the two older fire trucks be used to pay-off the current loan that is for the SRA truck, which has a higher interest rate of 4.125%. Alderman Ruffin requested that they meet with Fire Chief Brooks to discuss the budget before approving this Grant/Loan. Mrs. Daly reminded the Mayor that the Board has already approved this Grant/Loan in March of this year. After some discussion, it was determined that there would be a meeting with Fire Chief Brooks within 10 days to discuss the budget for the fire department.  Mayor Flowers stated that since this Grant/Loan has already been approved, he is asking if everyone agreed to re-affirm the vote and all agreed unanimously.
Information

Mayor Flowers stated that Town Hall will be closed on May 25th for Memorial Day.

Mayor Flowers stated that the Planning Board minutes refer to two action items in the agenda.

Mrs. Aycock stated that Town Hall will be closed tomorrow for cleaning.

Break

Mayor Flowers stated that we are going to have a break before going into closed session
Closed Session

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to go into closed session to discuss property and personnel.  Alderwoman Lewis made a motion to go into closed session. Alderman Spivey seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Action

Mayor Flowers stated that we are going to hold off on approving the donated property on 202 E. Wayne Street until we can get a clear title.
Mayor Flowers asked the board if they wanted to change the utility services policy. There was some discussion and the Mayor asked for a motion.  Alderman Mozingo made a motion that everyone will have to have all four services. Alderman Spivey seconded it. Alderman Ruffin requested that we exclude temporary power poles and reconstruction of homes that no one is living in. Alderman Mozingo added Alderman Ruffin’s request and made a motion that everyone, except someone needing a temporary power pole and someone reconstructing a home that no one is living in, has to have all four services. Alderman Spivey seconded it. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously. Mayor Pro-tem Artis asked Mrs. Daly if she would contact Mrs. Phyllis Hall to inform her what the board has decided. Mrs. Daly said that she would and that she will also contact Mr. Bryant and let him know as well.
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the budget amendments. Mayor Pro-tem Artis asked why we had so many budget amendments. Mrs. Aycock stated that we have not had any since February, due to the fact that we have tried to have shorter meetings because of COVID-19. She said there will be more in June because it will be the end of the year. Alderman Spivey made a motion to approve all of the budget amendments. Alderwoman Lewis seconded it. There was some discussion. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously. (Budget Amendments #6634, #6594, #6593, #6591, #6590, #6543, #6533, #6509, #6495, #6460, #5759, #5545, #5207) 
Mayor Flowers stated that according to the Planning Board minutes, the re-zoning of the property at 501 Wilson Street from R-10 to Highway Business was approved by the Planning Board. He stated that we had a public hearing and no one spoke. Alderwoman Jones pointed out that the house next to the property was 501 Wilson Street and asked if the property was also 501 Wilson Street. Mr. Howell said that the property was 503 Wilson Street. Alderman Mozingo made a motion to approve the re-zoning as long as the property addressed is corrected to 503 Wilson Street. Alderman Spivey seconded it. There was some discussion. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Mayor Flowers stated that the Planning Board approved the re-zoning of the property at the intersection of Interstate 795 and Highway 222 from Highway Business to R-10 with a conditional use for a school. He stated that the re-zoning is only for the parcel of land that the school has purchased. He asked for a motion to approve this re-zoning of the property. Alderwoman Lewis made a motion to approve the re-zoning of the property. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. There was some discussion about the location of the property and it was determined that it is was on Highway 222 and not the intersection of Interstate 795 and Highway 222. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the closing of Moye Street. Alderman Spivey made the motion. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the Preliminary Budget. Alderwoman Lewis made a motion to approve the Preliminary Budget. Alderman Ruffin seconded it. Mayor Pro-tem Artis asked about the increases. Mrs. Aycock referenced the Proposals for Increase chart that was in the Proposed Preliminary Budget which was discussed in the Budget Workshop. She went over each proposed increase, explaining them and answering questions from the board.  After some discussion, Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to include the specifics of the approval of the preliminary budget. Alderman Mozingo made a motion to approve the preliminary budget with the 2% increase of inside water, 3% increase for outside water and 5% outside electric. Alderman Ruffin suggested that we go half on the demand which will only allow 2 ½ kw of demand for free instead of 5 kw. Alderwoman Lewis seconded it. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Mrs. Aycock stated that we will be videoing the sewer lines on Tuesday and Wednesday of next week. She said that the county is going to ex-ray the lines at Green and Wayne Street.

Alderman Ruffin asked about the people that have not been able to pay their bills due to COVID-19. There was some discussion and Mrs. Daly stated that she had pulled a delinquent list the 1st of May and there were 89 people that had not paid their bill. She stated that she is working on calling those people and trying to see what their position was and to inform them that if they cannot pay their bill by the end of May, we could setup an arrangement for them to pay over the next 6 months. She stated that she will pull another report the end of the week and continue to work on this issue.
Mayor Pro-tem Artis stated that last year we use to get a report of the balances on the savings and checking accounts and wanted to know if they could get that report. Mrs. Aycock stated that she will try to have it at the next board meeting.

Close Regular Board Meeting
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to adjourn.  Alderwoman Lewis made a motion to adjourn.  Alderman Mozingo seconded it.  All were in favor and motion passed unanimously.

_________________________________________
 
        W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
___________________________________________
Shannon L. Daly, Town Clerk
